Needs Study Group of the NAHASDA Formula Negotiated Rulemaking Committee
Conference Call

April 20, 2015
1:00 p.m. ET
Meeting Notes 

The conference call started with a roll call of all participants of the call, and all study group members were present except for the Eastern Woodlands regional member or alternate.  The study group started the meeting by looking at the items on the proposed agenda.  There was a suggestion to review and approve the Data Characterizations in the order that were posted online on the IHBGrulemaking website (four of the six remaining data characterizations were posted earlier than the remaining two).  With this minor suggestion, the proposed agenda for the conference call was approved.  
The group then reviewed the notes from the previous meeting on April 13, 2015.  There were two edits to the meeting notes from the previous meeting.  In the second to last paragraph on page 2 of the April 13, 2015, draft meeting notes, the word “Negotiation” should say “Negotiated” and the word “and approve” was added in regards to the draft Final Report.  The revised sentences should read  “The study group then had a discussion about the Final Report due to the Negotiated Rulemaking Committee.   It was decided that the technical experts will draft the Final Report for the study group to review and approve.”  With these changes, the group then approved (with one abstention) the meeting notes from the conference call on April 13, 2015.  

Review Six Final Data Source Characterizations

The study group reviewed and discussed the remaining six data source characterizations on today’s call.    The group went through and discussed each of the six data source characterizations and made a decision on which data sources to move forward to the Evaluation Phase.
Data Sources to Move Forward to the Evaluation Phase 
· Nomination Number 1: National Tribal Survey - Administered by Federal Agency
· Nomination Number 2: National Tribal Survey - Administered by Tribes
· Nomination Number 3a: Most Recent Decennial Census
· Nomination Number 3b: American Community Survey (ACS)

· Nomination Number 11: Tribal Enrollment data

· Nomination Number 42: US Census, Population Estimates Program

The study group agreed with the technical experts’ unanimous recommendations to move nomination numbers 3a, 3b, and 11 forward to the Evaluation Phase with minimal discussion.  The group had detailed discussions on the remaining three data sources.

Nomination Number 42: US Census, Population Estimates Program

The technical experts did not have unanimous recommendation about nomination number 42.  There was a question about what the study group gains by moving this data source forward.  The technical experts stated that the study group can gain a variable with AIAN that will move progressively every year, instead of something that moves every 5 or 10 years.  This can be an incremental change in the population variable.  There was another question about the value of moving this data source forward (would we learn anything further in the evaluation stage that might give the Negotiated Rulemaking committee another option for aging data?).  It was noted that we look for data sources that minimize the disruption of tribal programs.  It was also noted that the shock of changing every five or ten years had been a discussion in the Negotiated Rulemaking Committee and maybe for fairness perspective, this data source should move forward to the next stage.  There was a comment that we are allowing the IHS projects to move forward, which is a data source to age the Decennial Census, and if we are moving that forward, it makes sense to move this data source forward also.  The study group decided to move this data source forward to the next stage to address the questions about whether Census could improve the AIAN count and what will be the additional costs involved (with the value we are getting from it). 
Nomination Number 1: National Tribal Survey - Administered by Federal Agency

The technical experts did not have unanimous recommendation about nomination number 1.  There was a comment that there is an assumption that tribes will agree on the survey questions, while there is wide disagreement amongst tribes about how questions should be posed; this is not an easy process.  The group then had a discussion about the uniformity of the survey instrument and process.  It was noted that there will be an assumption that the survey questions will be standardized for fairness and equitability.  The study group decided to move this data source forward to the next stage and have the following questions to address in the next stage:
· Three areas of costs:

· What are the startup costs?

· What are the ongoing implementation costs?

· Would there be significant costs to the tribes?  Would the costs be entirely on HUD?
· Mandatory vs. Voluntary
· If it is voluntary, then there may not be enough engagement from tribal members to result in robust data outcome (possibly get examples to see the ability to assess this).
· Time period - implementation timeframe and frequency that the data will be collected (pros and cons).
· What are the challenge opportunities?

· If there is a different data collection process, then this will be different.

· Need to increase sampling rate in less rural Indian areas

· How much would this sampling rate increase?

·  Would additional work be done to determine that the process is equitable amongst all Indian areas?

· Different tribal programs have different eligibility criteria

· How do you reconcile this?

· Issues for smaller tribes

· Have enough questions to address issues in smaller tribes (in development and implementation of survey).

Nomination Number 2: National Tribal Survey - Administered by Tribes

While the technical experts did have unanimous recommendation to move nomination number 2 forward to the Evaluation Phase, there was discussion surrounding the decision to move this forward.  Ultimately, the study group decided to move this data source forward to the next stage and have the following questions to address in the next stage:
· Costs
· What are the startup costs?

· What are the ongoing implementation costs?

· Would there be significant costs to the tribes? (Would the costs be entirely on HUD?)

· While this will be a tribally-driven survey, consulting groups may be used to conduct the survey on behalf of the tribe.  This will be a significant cost to the tribes, especially for smaller tribes.

· Some tribes may not have clear geographical boundaries and do not have clear boundaries to collect data?
· What happens when tribes do not want to conduct the survey?  

· What are other opportunities or other options to consider?

· What happens if this data source is selected and in ten years from now, Congress does not fund this?

The study group decided to move all six data sources discussed in today’s meeting to the Evaluation Stage.  In total, 9 out of 19 data sources listed below will move forward to the Evaluation Stage:
· Nomination Number 1: National Tribal Survey - Administered by Federal Agency
· Nomination Number 2: National Tribal Survey - Administered by Tribes

· Nomination Number 3a: Most Recent Decennial Census

· Nomination Number 3b: American Community Survey (ACS)

· Nomination Number 7: Indian Health Service (IHS) Service Population Projections based upon birth and death rate data as provided by the National Center for Health Statistics
· Nomination Number 11: Tribal Enrollment data

· Nomination Number 12: Data reported by IHBG grant recipients in Formula Response Forms
· Nomination Number 13: Total Development Cost
· Nomination Number 42: US Census, Population Estimates Program

Review and Update of Study Group Timeline

The group then reviewed the updated Study Group Timeline that was posted online on the IHBGrulemaking website.  The group decided on the following edits to the Timeline:

· Add a Study Group Telephonic Meeting on Monday, April 27th from 1:00pm to 2:30pm Eastern Time.

· Change the May 25th, Monday Study Group Telephonic Meeting to a Tuesday May 26th Meeting at 1:00pm Eastern Time.
· Change the June 22nd due date for the draft Final Report to be sent to the study group to June 19th COB.

· Add an In-person Meeting on June 23rd to June 24th. 
On the next conference call on April 27, 2015, the study group will discuss the format of the Final Report and possibly narrow down the location of the In-person meeting on June 23-24, 2015.  It was suggested that the study group review the document “Proposed Report Outline - Data Study Group 10-1-2014” on the IHBGrulemaking website before the next call.  The next call will provide better directions and guidance to the technical experts on the study group’s expectations for the Final Report.  The May 25th meeting was changed to May 26th because May 25th is a national holiday.  It was also noted that this meeting possibly be a meeting with internet presentation capabilities.

An in-person meeting was proposed to discuss what we have in the draft report, how to present this to the Negotiated Rulemaking Committee, and what the study group’s recommendations will be to the Committee.  In discussing the time and location of the in-person meeting, there was a suggestion to meet during the upcoming NAIHC conference.  However, since not all study group members are attending this conference and since the time may be too early in the process for a face-to-face meeting, a different date and location was suggested.  The group proposed an in-person meeting on June 23-24, 2015 (Tuesday and Wednesday), and possible locations will be in one of the ONAP Area Offices.  Several members expressed their preference for the meeting at the Portland or the Seattle Area office.  Glenda Green and Gary Cooper will work together to narrow down the proposed locations and availability.  The group also suggested to change the draft report due date to COB on Friday, June 19th.  The technical experts expressed that this is doable and will try to complete the draft of the Final Report by this new deadline.  The timeline will be updated with the suggested changes and the revised timeline will be posted online on the IHBGrulemaking website.
Discussion of Report Outline
The study group then had a discussion about the outline of the Final Report due to the Negotiated Rulemaking Committee.  The technical experts expressed that they need clear guidance on which data sources the study group thinks are appropriate for the Formula and how to frame the draft report.  It was noted that there should be a good discussion about the report outline before so that the technical experts have clear direction and there are no formatting questions when discussing the draft report at the in-person meeting.  The outline of the Final Report will be discussed during the next conference call on Monday, April 27th at 1pm Eastern time.  

In wrapping up, the study group expressed their appreciation and thanks to the technical experts for their continued hard work.  Ben Winters also announced that today’s call was his last study group call since he will be leaving his position with HUD.  Todd Richardson will discuss plans of moving forward in Ben’s absence possibly on the next study group call.  It was noted that the study group’s expectations is that HUD will be heavily engaged in the report writing process of this study group’s Final Report.  The study group expressed their appreciation and thanks to Ben Winters for his hard work and objective contributions to the study group.  The next conference call will discuss the format of the Final Report and to confirm the date and location of the in-person meeting on June 23-24, 2015.  The next conference call will be on Monday, April 27, 2015, at 1:00pm Eastern Time.  
